CITY OF SHORELINE

SHORELINE PLANNING COMMISSION SUMMARY MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING

June 19, 2008 Shoreline Conference Center 7:00 P.M. Mt. Rainier Room

Commissioners Present

Chair Kuboi
Vice Chair Hall
Commissioner Behrens
Commissioner Broili
Commissioner Kaje
Commissioner Perkowski
Commissioner Piro

Staff Present

Steve Cohn, Senior Planner, Planning & Development Services
Miranda Redinger, Planner, Planning & Development Services
Jeff Forry, Permit Services Manager, Planning & Development Services
Renee Blough, Acting Planning Commission Clerk
Flannary Collins, Assistant City Attorney

Commissioners Absent

Commissioner Pyle Commissioner Wagner

CALL TO ORDER

Chair Kuboi called the regular meeting of the Shoreline Planning Commission to order at 7:00 p.m.

ROLL CALL

Upon roll call by the Commission Clerk, the following Commissioners were present: Chair Kuboi, Vice Chair Hall and Commissioners Behrens, Broili, Kaje, Perkowski and Piro. Commissioners Pyle and Wagner were excused.

APPROVAL OF AGENDA

The agenda was accepted as proposed.

DIRECTOR'S COMMENTS

Mr. Cohn announced that the Southeast Neighborhoods Subarea Plan Citizen Advisory Committee (CAC) has been formed. Sixteen individuals were appointed by the City Council on June 16th. The first meeting should be held sometime in July, Commissioner Pyle was appointed to the committee.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The minutes of June 5, 2008 were accepted as amended.

GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT

No one in the audience expressed a desire to address the Commission during this portion of the meeting.

STAFF REPORT

Development Code Amendments

Mr. Cohn explained that the purpose of this study session is for staff to introduce the proposed code amendments and allow the Commission the opportunity to ask questions of clarification and offer direction. Staff intends to bring the amendments back before the Commission for a public hearing on July 17, 2008.

Ms. Redinger referred the Commission to the first bundle of proposed Development Code amendments and explained that all were either suggested by the Planning and Development Services staff or the City Attorney's office. The purpose of the amendments is to reduce redundancy and inconsistency, add clarity and streamline processes. Her brief review of the proposed amendments and the Commissions discussion of each follows:

• Chapter 20.20.046.S (Definitions). Ms. Redinger explained that this code amendment is intended to clarify that a "Secure Community Transitional Facility" may be considered within the definition of Chapter 20.20.014.C as one form of a "Community Residential Facility." She further explained that both are included separately in the land use tables. However, it is important that they reference each other so that it becomes clear that while "Community Residential Facilities" are allowed in a variety of zones, "Secure Community Transitional Facilities" are only allowed in Regional Business (RB) and Industrial (I) zones subject to supplemental regulations.

Commissioner Behrens pointed out that the RB and I zoning designations have been discussed a great deal in recent months. He expressed confusion about why the City would allow a "Secure Community Transitional Facility" in an RB zone, which could possibly be adjacent to a 5-story, 120-unit apartment building. Mr. Forry said the purpose of the amendment is to cross reference the two types of uses so the public has a clear understanding of what the terms mean. He emphasized that staff has not proposed any changes to the current provisions for "Secure Community Transitional Facilities." He noted that some of the siting requirements are part of our State Law, but staff did not review these requirements as part of the proposed amendment.

Commissioner Behrens clarified that "Secure Community Transitional Facilities" are only allowed in RB and I zones, subject to supplemental regulations. Mr. Cohn agreed and noted that is what the current code allows. No changes were made to where this use could be located. Commissioner Behrens suggested that, in addition to the proposed amendment to provide clarity, the Commission

may want to consider the types of housing these facilities would be adjacent to rather than the type of zoning they are allowed in. Placing this type of facility next to an apartment building would be no safer to the community than placing it in a single-family residential zone; and in fact, the public impact could be even greater.

Chair Kuboi emphasized that Commissioner Behrens' concern is related to a completely different issue than what is addressed by the proposed amendment. While his concern may be valid and appropriate for future consideration, the current amendment merely clarifies the definition of "Secure Community Transitional Facilities." Mr. Forry suggested that reviewing the siting criteria identified in the supplemental criteria of the Development Code (Chapter 20.40.505) may help ease some of Commissioner Behrens' concerns. Again, he emphasized that the only intent behind the proposed amendment was to clarify the two distinct definitions for the two different uses.

• Chapter 20.30.450.A (Final Plat Review Procedures). Ms. Redinger explained that the procedural language did not fit with the State laws on subdivisions, so changes were made to this section to provide clarity. She advised that the only substantive change was to change the signatory authority from the City Council to the City Manager, which would conform with standard operating procedures and would not impact the Planning Commission duties.

Commissioner Kaje referred to the phrase "which were in effect at the time of preliminary short plat application," which is found in both Paragraphs B and C. He asked if this phrase is intended to mean at such time when an application is complete or when an application is submitted. Mr. Forry said it is intended to mean the time when an application is deemed complete. He noted that the language proposed in both sections mirrors State Law verbatim, and the intent of the amendment is to bring the City's language in sync with State Law. Commissioner Kaje said that while he agrees with the purpose of the amendment, it would be helpful to clarify this section by changing the above mentioned phrase to read, "which were in effect at the time a preliminary short plat application is deemed complete." Staff agreed to make that change.

• Chapter 20.50.240 (Site Planning – Street Frontage – Standards). Ms. Redinger advised that the current language requires buildings to be fronted to sidewalks except where vehicle-oriented uses with little relationship to the pedestrians are proposed. She said that while the intent of this language is good, there is no good definition for the term "vehicle-oriented," and most of the uses along Aurora Avenue could be considered vehicle-oriented because of the nature of the arterial street, its traffic, and the types of land uses. The proposed code changes are necessary if the City wants to be firmer about the street frontage provisions, yet still reasonably exempt certain uses from the requirement.

Commissioner Kaje referred to the first paragraph, which lists the various types of vehicular uses. He asked if the terms "warehouse" and "storage" would mean any type of warehouse or storage facility. Mr. Forry said that warehouses and storage facilities are typically less vehicle oriented than the other uses included on the list. However, these uses do have a need for a lot of vehicle access in and around the facilities. Mr. Cohn added that the proposed amendment would not require a developer to move the structure back from the street edge.

• Chapter 20.30.090. (Neighborhood Meetings). Ms. Redinger explained that this revision was proposed by staff. She advised that, at this time, neighborhood meetings are generating unrealistic expectations for attendees in that they are under the assumption that their comments could change a proposal for a short plat and other projects that are SEPA exempt. In reality, these applications are criteria based, and they either meet the code requirements or they don't. It is important for the citizens to understand that public comments would not change a project at this stage. She emphasized that notice would still be provided once an application has been received, signs would be posted and comments taken.

Mr. Forry suggested that the current language appears to set a lot of projects up for adversarial relationships between neighborhood citizens and project proponents. He advised that, currently, there is an expectation that a significant amount of citizen input is considered during the neighborhood meeting that occurs prior to the city receiving an application. He explained that the code criteria related to short plat permits is very rigid, and the City is fairly limited in their ability to condition a short plat application above and beyond the code. Staff suggests it would be better to discuss the project at the actual submittal stage, once a viable application and concrete details are available. He noted that once a permit application has been filed, extensive notice is provided to the public and staff does not anticipate changes to this process.

Vice Chair Hall inquired if it is possible a developer might be interested in hearing from the neighborhood and then alter his/her plans before submitting a complete application. Mr. Forry said the proposed amendment would not preclude an applicant from having neighborhood meetings outside of the required process, and some take advantage of these opportunities. However, the proposed amendment would not require neighborhood meetings.

Commissioner Behrens said a number of people from throughout the community, as well as members of the City Council, have asked that this particular section of the Code be reviewed to consider ways to increase notice to the public. These people are interested in a system that would enable earlier notification to the people in the community about a proposed development. He referenced a letter he received from an individual, providing ideas for how to accomplish this goal. He summarized that this is a very important issue to residents of the City, and the City Council has placed the concern on their list of future agenda topics.

Commissioner Behrens suggested that the concern was initially raised as the City considered the proposal at 152nd and Aurora Avenue North. He explained that meetings go on for a long time between the City's Planning Department staff and developers, and no one in the neighborhood has any idea about what is being considered until a neighborhood meeting is held. He noted that the neighborhood meeting proceedings are recorded by the developer, and there is no requirement that planning staff attend.

Commissioner Behrens advised that the letter proposes a joint approach that would allow the community to have input into the development process at a much earlier point. This would enable all participants to operate on a more level playing field. While he understands the technicalities

associated with a vested application, he knows that other cities handle the matter in a different way that involves the developers, the planning staff and citizens at a very early stage. This provides an effective way for developers to find out what the people in the neighborhood think about their proposal. Ms. Redinger asked Mr. Behrens to identify cities that could be used as good models of an appropriate, effective, and early public process. Mr. Behrens said he could provide this list to staff at a later date.

Commissioner Piro said that while he doesn't disagree that the ideas discussed in the letter have positive merit, they are somewhat tangential in their relationship to the particular code amendment the Board is considering. For example, he suggested that the first item in the letter would not necessarily have to be codified, but could be considered administratively. It should be considered within the context of a whole array of tools in terms of how to improve communication. He further pointed out that the City Council and Planning Commission has already made a commitment to consider the issue discussed in the second item. Again, he clarified that the nature of how communication happens for development proposals is beyond the particular provision that is being considered for amendment.

Commissioner Piro said he was uncomfortable about the way the proposed letter was introduced. While it is appropriate for citizens to talk with individual Planning Commissioners, his practice is to encourage these individuals to share their concerns with the Planning Commission at large. Vice Chair Hall agreed with Commissioner Piro. When the Commission gets into the hearing stage, it is important that people formally submit their views into the record of the hearing.

Vice Chair Hall referred to a statement in the letter that "design review is limited to the Planning Staff and the Planning Commission." He pointed out that, actually, unless the Planning Director requests it, even the Planning Commission doesn't get involved in design review. They only consider the code criteria when reviewing rezone applications and other items that come before them. It is important to help make sure the public understands that, at present, the director has the authority to seek design review. But unless that is invoked, the Commission is not allowed to consider the design of a building.

Commissioner Kaje agreed with the need to address the concerns identified in the letter. However, he suggested the Commission focus on the code amendment proposed at this time. They are currently charged with considering an amendment that says neighborhood meetings should not be required for projects that are categorically exempt because they create false expectations. He challenged the Commission to ask questions that pertain to the proposed amendment and then move on.

Ms. Redinger reminded the Commission that this is the first bundle of Development Code amendments for 2008. She recognized that there has been a lot of discussion about design review in general from the Housing Commission, the City Council and the Planning Commission. She suggested that possibly at a later date, staff could provide other suggestions for a workable design review. However, this should be studied from a broader standpoint.

Vice Chair Hall inquired if staff considered alternatives that could have addressed the same need of avoiding the false expectations without taking away the meeting requirement. Mr. Forry said staff

primarily looked at options for enhancing the neighborhood meeting process, possibly by having staff attend. However, it is important to keep in mind that no application has been submitted at the time of a neighborhood meeting. Therefore, staff would only be able to comment on a developer's idea of what they want to do. At that point in the process, the staff's responsibility is to provide the applicant with the minimal submittal requirement and identify any major hurdles they foresee. Their main goal is to give the developer enough information to submit a complete application that complies with the regulations. Not a lot of project review takes place during the pre-application meetings. He noted that substantial changes are often made between the pre-application meeting and the formal project submittal. At this time, staff does not feel it would be prudent to attend neighborhood meetings without having a clear picture of what is being considered.

Vice Chair Hall suggested that another option would be to require staff to mail out a disclaimer that makes it clear that any input provided at the neighborhood meeting is for the benefit of the developer only and would have no bearing on the City's final decision. He expressed concern that by the time an application comes before the Commission for review, they miss out on the richness of the background discussions that took place.

In order to enhance the notification process and provide more clarity, Mr. Forry said staff recently discussed options to more effectively publish the information that's obtained at a pre-application meeting. They particularly discussed the opportunity of utilizing the City's web resources for that purpose. They are considering the possibility of preparing a packet of information after the pre-application meeting. This information would be made available to the public to help them become familiar with the project. The public is also welcome to talk to staff about a project at any time.

• Chapter 20.30.280.D (Non-Conformance). Ms. Redinger said the goal of the proposed amendment is to limit expansion of non-conforming uses and clarify confusion for determining how each permit would be processed. She noted that the current language is confusing and leads to misinterpretation. She added there is only one use in the table that requires a Special Use Permit for expansion, and that is gambling. In addition, she said the language would be changed to make it clear that a non-conforming use would only be allowed to expand one time, and the expansion could only equal 10% of the use, not structure. She explained that, if a use is non-conforming, it means it is no longer permitted. Therefore, the City should not allow people to expand incrementally.

Commissioner Perkowski asked staff to elaborate on the intent of the last sentence of the proposed language. Mr. Forry said this sentence is intended to be a limiting factor on the expansion of the use. Only one request for an expansion would be accepted. He said it is important to keep in mind that this section refers to the expansion of a non-conforming use and should not be confused with a non-conforming structure. Staff felt it would be a good practice to place a limit on non-conforming uses, since the idea is to phase them out. Therefore, it is important to make the process firm and not allow continuing expansion of these uses over time.

Commissioner Piro commended staff on the design of the material presented to the Commission, particularly the italicized narrative and the good contextual information that provides explanation.

This allowed the Commission to work through some of the items ahead of the meeting. He said he appreciated that the staff report offered both pros and cons for this amendment.

Vice Chair Hall asked staff to outline the differences between a conditional use permit and a special use permit. Mr. Forry explained that a conditional use permit is an administrative type of permit, and a special use permit requires a quasi-judicial hearing process. Mr. Cohn noted that the current language could be interpreted to allow a gambling type establishment and other more invasive uses to expand with a conditional use permit. The purpose of the proposed amendment is to clarify that only those uses that, by policy, have been identified as less invasive than other uses would require a conditional use permit. Those that are more invasive, such as gambling, would require a special use permit.

Vice Chair Hall inquired if the proposed amendment would change the requirement for other uses that require a conditional use. Mr. Cohn answered that the proposed language would only apply to nonconforming uses that require a special use permit. Ms. Redinger explained that uses that are permitted in a zone with a conditional use permit require a different process than expansion of a use that's already non-conforming. Vice Chair Hall summarized that the proposed language would make the requirements more stringent for non-conforming uses, but it would also allow established special uses to be expanded without going through the special use permit process again. Mr. Forry said that as per the proposed language, established non-conforming uses would require a conditional use permit process to expand the use. However, the proposal would be evaluated differently than other uses that are outright permitted once a conditional use permit is obtained. Those uses that initially required a special use permit, but are not non-conforming, would follow the special use permit process for expansion. Non-conforming uses that require a special use permit to function would fall under the proposed expansion criteria, which would limit the size of the expansion, as well as the number of times expansion would be allowed.

Vice Chair Hall suggested that, in addition to the staff narrative related to the proposed amendment, it might be helpful to provide an explanation of how the proposed amendment would be implemented in different situations.

Commissioner Perkowski asked if the real intent of the proposed amendment is to limit the size of the expansion or limit the number of times a non-conforming use could be expanded. He suggested that by limiting a property owner to one expansion, they may seek to accomplish the maximum expansion allowed because they only have one opportunity. If the intent is to limit the expansion to 10%, perhaps different language could be used. Mr. Cohn said it is difficult to track previous expansions, particularly as staff changes occur. It would be more straightforward to limit the expansion to just one time.

• Chapter 20.30.730.C (General Provisions). Ms. Redinger advised that the purpose of the amendment is to clarify the existing language to conform to State law.

Commissioner Kaje asked if the proposed language is a new paragraph. Ms. Redinger explained that this section already exists in the code as part of the "Civil Penalties" section. It was added in the

"General Provisions" section in order to broaden its application. Commissioner Piro suggested that if the same changes are being proposed for the language found in the "Civil Penalties" section, it may be appropriate to show where the language is being adjusted and streamlined in its current location, and then show the proposed language only in the new location. Mr. Forry agreed to make sure the format numbering was consistent in this section, as well.

• Chapter 20.30.750 (Junk Vehicles as Public Nuisances). Ms. Redinger said the proposed revisions fall into three categories: to bring the junk vehicles language into line with current State Law, to make editorial changes to facilitate clarity, and to add the option of having vehicles removed by a licensed towing company.

Chair Kuboi referred to a comment on the City's website that there would be active code enforcement on three items, and junk vehicles was one of them. Ms. Collins said this amendment was proposed by the Code Enforcement Officer, and it would apply to the City's effort to be more proactive. The amendment would make it easier for the Code Enforcement Officer to deal with junk vehicles by allowing one towing company to dispose of them. Mr. Forry said most of the changes in the proposed amendment are editorial in nature in an attempt to mirror the process with code language and make all noticing consistent. Ms. Collins suggested the Code Enforcement Officer could be invited to the public hearing to provide more information about the intent of the proposed amendment, if the commission wished.

Vice Chair Hall recalled that the Code Enforcement Officer provided a briefing to the Commission previously regarding community priorities for enforcement, and this effort was identified as part of the 2008 Budget. He suggested the amendment was proposed as part of the City's effort to move forward with the priorities established in 2007.

• Chapter 20.30.760.G (Notice and Orders). Ms. Redinger explained that the proposed amendment would move the responsibility of filing the Certificate of Compliance to the person or party responsible for the violation. At this time, it is staff's responsibility to file this document.

None of the Commissioners provided comment regarding this proposed amendment.

• Chapter 20.40.250.B (Bed and Breakfasts). Ms. Redinger advised that the purpose of this amendment is to mirror the language in the International Residential Code for bed and breakfasts. She noted that the City adopted the International Building Code in 2006.

Vice Chair Hall inquired how many bed and breakfast establishments are located in the City. Mr. Forry answered that while he is not personally aware of any particular bed and breakfasts in the City, he believes there are a few. The City's current permitting level for this use is very low, but there must be provisions for them.

Commissioner Broili expressed concern that the proposed language would limit the City's control on the number of people that can be accommodated in a bed and breakfast establishment. Mr. Forry noted that the deleted language makes reference to the Uniform Building Code, which has not been in effect in the State of Washington since 2000. He explained that, currently, State Law will license up to 10, which is consistent with the International Residential Code and International Building Code. The proposed amendment would keep the City's language consistent with the other adopted regulations that are on the books.

Commissioner Broili inquired how the City would control the number of persons that can be housed in a building. Mr. Forry answered that the current building code and the definition of family found in the Development Code would control the number of occupants. Commissioner Broili suggested it would be appropriate to reference these other codes. Mr. Forry agreed they could make reference back to Title 15, which is where the building codes are adopted.

• Chapter 20.50.040.B (Setbacks – Designation and Measurement). Ms. Redinger explained that there are instances in the City where a lot can abut two or more streets and not be a corner lot. The proposed amendment would clarify how these situations are to be handled.

The Commission did not provide any comments or questions related to this proposed amendment.

• Chapter 20.50.070 (Site Planning – Front Yard Setback – Standards). Ms. Redinger advised that the current text is redundant and worded slightly different from the exception that is noted above. She explained that the exception refers to the required front yard setback, and the wording in the figure refers to the minimum front yard setback. In this case, the terms "minimum" and "required" mean the same thing. The proposed amendment clarifies this by removing the second reference.

None of the Commissioners asked questions or provided comments regarding this proposed amendment.

• Chapter 20.50.125 (Thresholds – Required Site Improvements). Ms. Redinger explained that the current 20% threshold for building square footage expansion is too low and tends to trigger improvements that are unnecessary for the scale of the change being requested.

Commissioner Kaje referred to the second bullet item, which establishes 20% building square footage as the threshold to require costly, full-site improvements for parking, signage, stormwater, street frontage, etc. He said that while he understands the example provided by staff, he suggested there are other ways to accomplish the intent without changing the threshold. For example, they could retain the 20% requirement, but also identify a minimum square footage as a trigger. He also suggested that the third bullet item related to the initial construction evaluation seems nebulous, particularly if the second bullet item is removed. The proposed amendment could result in some situations where a threshold is not triggered appropriately. He recommended they retain the second bullet item, but identify a minimum square footage number, as well.

Mr. Forry explained that the 20% threshold really only affects the small businesses (small car lots, espresso stands, small retail outlet, etc.) that are trying to expand. He noted that the 50% threshold is a consistent theme used throughout the Development Code. It is easy to apply this threshold since it is based on the assessor's value or an appraised value from a licensed appraiser. He summarized that

this appears to be the best way to deal with the improvements. Mr. Forry said staff has struggled with what would be an appropriate square footage, but there are so many variables that depend upon lot size, the breadth of impact of an addition, etc.

Commissioner Kaje said he can see how a 50% construction valuation threshold could be consistently applied in residential situations. However, he suggested that the concept would be less consistently applied in commercial situations. He asked staff if the City has applied the concept to commercial properties in the past. Mr. Forry said that based on the level of development that occurs on commercial parcels, the proposed changes typically trigger the site improvement requirements. Therefore, this concept rarely is applied in commercial zones. However, it is available as a tool when a site is fully redeveloped. He summarized that applying the existing 20% threshold to projects he has been involved with would be an onerous requirement for the developer.

Vice Chair Hall recalled that the City's 2007 budget process included extensive discussions about sidewalks. The City Council went to great effort to shift money from other programs to provide more funding for sidewalks. In addition, the Planning Commission has had the "sidewalks to nowhere" question on their extended agenda for years. While he recognizes that constructing sidewalks can be expensive and onerous for developers, he knows that sidewalks are an important issue for citizens of Shoreline. He suspected the public would be supportive of requiring a developer to make site improvements when constructing a multi-family, mixed-use, or commercial facility of any kind on a road in Shoreline that doesn't have a sidewalk. Frontage improvements are one of the most important things the City would ever require of a developer if they want to become a pedestrian friendly community. Mr. Forry suggested that when the amendment is brought back before the Commission for a public hearing, staff could describe their rationale for proposing the amendment. He noted that most of these projects are occurring where the City has already identified improvements as part of their capital improvement program (North City and Aurora Avenue North).

Commissioner Behrens asked if it would be appropriate to tailor the language to meet the needs of the different types of commercial areas in the City. This would allow the City to adjust the costs to the size of the project. Mr. Forry said the costs are relative to the required type of frontage improvements that are necessary. He noted that, regardless of the thresholds, the Development Code may still require a developer to do a level of frontage improvements to address the impacts of a specific proposal.

Commissioner Behrens said he can see where a 20% improvement to a very small, neighborhood business would be a very costly process. However, a developer that is making improvements to a larger community business would more likely be able to generate the necessary funds. He suggested they consider the option of basing the level of required site improvements on the type of development rather than applying the threshold across the board. Mr. Forry agreed to consider this option.

• Chapter 20.70.030 (Required Improvements). Ms. Redinger said this amendment is similar to the amendment proposed for Chapter 20.50.125, and the same justification would apply.

The Commission noted that their discussion on the previous amendment would apply to this proposed amendment, as well.

• Chapter 20.80.110 (Critical Area Reports Required). Ms. Redinger said the purpose of this amendment is to provide streamlining for a better product. She noted that the current system is expensive, confusing and often redundant. Currently, applicants have to submit their own report to the City, and the City sometimes requires them to obtain another report. Staff believes it would be better to develop a list of consultants that would be accepted by the City.

Mr. Forry explained that in staff's experience with critical areas reports, they often work with a developer well before an application is submitted to the City. If a critical area is identified at that time, an applicant needs to start looking at how the critical area would affect their site if they wish to develop. At that point an applicant usually obtains the services of a consultant to evaluate the critical area. This often results in a situation where an applicant spends a substantial amount of money to complete an evaluation that the City will not accept. The City then requires the applicant to obtain another report upon permit submittal, using someone who is under contract with the City.

Mr. Forry said that since this section was amended in 2006, staff has found its application very cumbersome. In addition, it really doesn't suit the needs of the City in terms of providing a good product. Staff has proposed the amendment to make the language more consistent with the way the City deals with professional reports for other types of situations. The change would allow the applicant to employ a professional. If the professional is demonstrated to be competent in the field, staff could accept the report, as long as it is consistent with the City's identified format. He noted that staff is currently in the process of identifying consistent reporting procedures for critical areas.

Commissioner Broili clarified that the proposed amendment would allow an applicant to hire their own geotechnical professional, and the City would accept the report as long as the professional is a licensed geotech or civil engineer. Mr. Forry concurred. He further explained that, at this time, staff recommends that applicants employ the City's contracted critical area specialist. This requires the City to enter into a relationship with a developer and direct the scope of work before an application is filed. Staff wants to discontinue this practice.

Commissioner Broili said he supports the current process of using a contracted critical area specialist to complete the necessary reports, since this would ensure that the specialist has the City's best interest at heart. Any specialist hired by an applicant would advocate for the developer, and this might not be in the City's best interest. He said he would like the specialist to be preapproved by the City to assure that he/she is competent and that the City's best interests is met. Mr. Forry explained that the proposed amendment implies that the City would implement a list of qualified specialists that could be hired by an applicant. Anyone wanting to be on the list would have to provide their credentials to the City, and staff would evaluate the credentials based on the definitions available in the code. Staff would recommend applicants choose one of the professionals from the approved list.

Vice Chair Hall inquired if the City could delegate the SEPA determination to the applicant's consultant, as well. If not, he questioned why the City would retain that authority and not the

authority to determine if there is a critical area present. Mr. Forry answered that there is specific and substantive authority identified in State Law that requires the City to manage the State Environmental Policy Act. But in the case of required critical area reports, there are a lot of qualified professionals in the field. These professionals would be used in lieu of the City employing a specialist, which they do not have the resources to provide. However, it is important to note that the Development Code grants the Planning Director the right to question the credentials or the credibility of any report they receive, and this authority would be retained. If a report comes before the City that does not meet the established standards or the professional criteria outlined in the ordinance, the City would not be required to accept the report. In addition, the City could require a third party evaluation of any report at any time. He summarized that it is staff's opinion that there is enough legislative authority within the current Development Code to allow staff to assure credibility on any report they receive.

Vice Chair Hall asked how the City could assure that the community has confidence in the reports that are submitted by applicants. Mr. Forry agreed that City staff must establish a certain level of trust with the community on anything they do, and that is done by the fair and equitable application of the regulations. The State Licensing Board is also available to help the City identify a list of licensed and qualified individuals. If they find individual specialists who are not doing due diligence on the application submittals, they could be reported to professional organizations, and they would be removed from the City's list of approved specialists. He suggested that someone could also argue that the City's current process of using one company for their reports is not equitable and fair. He emphasized that the proposed new method has been demonstrated as effective throughout the State. He said staff believes the proposal represents a fair and equitable approach for the City, the citizens and the consumer.

Vice Chair Hall commented that cities handle the matter both ways. He suggested it would be helpful for staff to provide a comparison of peer jurisdictions to help the Commission and community feel confident that the new method has been proven elsewhere and would not result in the City giving up any important checks and balances.

Commissioner Behrens agreed with Vice Chair Hall that it is important that the public perceives the new procedure as an independent review. He said he would be interested in learning how staff would evaluate the specialists. Also, he asked staff to share information about what would constitute a reason for removing a specialist from the list. He expressed his belief that the City must identify a standard for evaluating qualified specialists. If a specialist doesn't meet the standard, it would be incumbent upon the City to remove him/her from the list. Having a system in place for this review might help the community feel confident that the review process is being performed above board.

Commissioner Perkowski asked what would happen if an applicant wanted to use a specialist that was not on the City's list. Mr. Forry answered that staff would evaluate the specialist's credentials based on the established criteria found in the ordinance and the State licensing criteria. Commissioner Kaje inquired if the City would charge an applicant for this evaluation. He expressed concern that merely requiring a specialist to provide credentials and examples of comparable work may be too easy. Mr. Forry suggested it is reasonable to accept a specialist who can demonstrate credibility in the field. He noted that the evaluation requirements would be higher than what the City requires for someone who

is designing a 5-story building in the City. He said he did not anticipate the City charging applicants for the evaluation. In the long run, the amount of staff time spent on evaluations would be less than the amount of time they spend working with applicants without compensation, since it is before an actual application has been submitted.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Vice Chair Hall noted that the Commission's discussions related to the proposed Development Code amendments was not noticed to the public as a hearing. He questioned the appropriateness of the Commission accepting public comments on a matter that would come before them at a later date as a hearing. He said it is important that everyone in the community be given adequate and equitable time to provide input. Mr. Cohn reminded the Commission that the Development Code amendment process is legislative, so the Commission can allow the public to comment at any time. In addition, the Commission has the ability to place a time limit on the comments and ask that additional comments be submitted to them in writing. Chair Kuboi agreed to allow the public an opportunity to speak to the Commission for two minutes, and he invited them to submit their additional comments in writing.

Les Nelson, Shoreline, pointed out that this bundle of Development Code amendments is actually the second set presented to the Commission in 2008. He suggested that perhaps the Commission consider combining this bundle of code amendments with those that are related to the Comprehensive Plan.

Mr. Nelson referred to Chapter 20.20.046 related to "Secure Community Transitional Facilities" and suggested that the Regional Business (RB) transition provisions that were recently approved by the City would have been the appropriate place to prohibit this type of facility next to single-family residential uses. He referred to Chapter 20.30.090 related to neighborhood meetings. He recalled that at a recent neighborhood meeting he attended, Mr. Tovar talked about things he was going to put in the new code that would require the developer to do "Sketch Up" presentations, etc. While he understands the proposed amendment would limit the neighborhood meeting requirement to development above a certain threshold, the amendment should also identify the issues discussed earlier by Mr. Tovar. He noted that the citizens have expressed a desire to attend the pre-application meetings that are associated with large developments.

Next, Mr. Nelson referred to Chapter 20.50.225 and recalled the addition that took place at the Safeway store located next to his home. One lot was zoned RB, but was originally part of the neighborhood plat. He summarized that City staff coached the Safeway developer on how to accomplish the addition without having to provide notice to the residents. At the direction of City staff, they chose to do a lot line adjustment. By including the proposal as part of the larger property, the developer was able to avoid the threshold requirement. He noted that Development Code changes were supposedly made to require developments of this type next to single-family residential zones to provide notification. He questioned how this new proposed amendment would impact these situations. He suggested that applicants can often find ways to get around the percentage requirements.

Mr. Nelson referred to Chapter 20.80.110 related to critical areas reports and suggested the general public would have a much different view of the City sponsored consultants. While he understands the

reasons for the proposed change, citizens may feel that the City is attempting to control the outcome to the advantage of a particular developer.

DIRECTOR'S REPORT

Mr. Cohn announced that the Commission Retreat has tentatively been scheduled for August 21st. Staff is currently searching for a location for the meeting. He suggested the Commission discuss the retreat agenda at their next meeting.

Chair Kuboi invited staff to report on the City Council's Goal Meeting. Mr. Cohn said that approximately 20 people attended the first meeting, and another meeting has been scheduled for June 24th. He advised that the June issue of CURRENTS talks about the City Council's goal setting effort. The intent is that, with better advertising, more people would show up to participate. He summarized that the expectation is that after the second meeting, the City Manager would work with his staff to bring forward all the comments in an order the City Council can deal with in July or August.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

There was no unfinished business scheduled on the agenda.

NEW BUSINESS

There was no new business scheduled on the agenda.

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES AND COMMISSIONERS/ANNOUNCEMENTS

Commissioner Broili announced that the Design Review Subcommittee would have their first meeting on June 25th.

AGENDA FOR NEXT MEETING

Mr. Cohn announced that the proposed Development Code amendments have been scheduled for a public hearing before the Commission on July 17th, and this would give staff adequate time to review the information provided by the Commission and to adequately advertise the hearing. He summarized that all of the proposed Development Code amendments would be presented to the Commission at the hearing, and some would be slightly tweaked based on input provided by the Commission.

Vice Chair Hall recalled that staff earlier stated there were no citizen requested Development Code amendments, even though the docketing process allows for this to occur. He noted that some of the Commission's discussion regarding the proposed code amendments related to design standards and appropriate uses in RB zones. He noted that members of the community could request the City to consider amendments to address these issues. He suggested the City notify and provide better information to the public about the process for bringing forward potential Development Code and Comprehensive Plan amendments. Mr. Cohn agreed. He pointed out that the Growth Management Act does not require the City to establish an annual docket for Development Code amendments. However,

when they advertise the docket for Comprehensive Plan amendments, they could expand the notice to encourage citizens to put forth ideas for Development Code amendments. He noted that citizen ideas for Development Code amendments could be brought forward at any time. Chair Kuboi suggested that the area of CURRENTS dedicated to land use and planning issues could be used for this purpose. Mr. Cohn suggested that staff request an article in CURRENTS later in the year to present this information to the public.

ADJOURNMENT

COMMISSIONER	PIRO M	IOVED	THAT	THE	MEETING	\mathbf{BE}	ADJO	URNED	ΑT	8:45	P.M.
COMMISSIONER	KAJE	SECO	NDED	THE	MOTION.		THE	MOTIO	N	CARI	RIED
UNANIMOUSLY.											

Sid Kuboi Renee Blough
Chair, Planning Commission Acting Clerk, Planning Commission